PLEASANT PRAIRIE PLAN COMMISSION MEETING
VILLAGE HALL AUDITORIUM
9915 39TH AVENUE
PLEASANT PRAIRIE, WISCONSIN
5:00 P.M.
September 10, 2007

A meeting for the Pleasant Prairie Plan Commission convened at 5:00 p.m. on September 10, 2007. Those
in attendance were Thomas Terwall; Michael Serpe; Donald Hackbarth; Wayne Koessl; Andrea Rode;
Jim Bandura; John Braig; and Judy Juliana. Larry Zarletti was excused. Also in attendance were Michael

Pollocoff, Village Administrator; Jean Werbie, Community Development Director; Peggy Herrick-Asst.
Planner/Zoning Administrator and Tom Shircel-Asst. Planner/Zoning Administrator.

1. CALL TO ORDER.

2. ROLL CALL.

3. CORRESPONDENCE.

Jean Werbie:
Mr.  Chairman, | just have one piece of correspondence. It’s regarding a community
development symposium on Tuesday, November 6. We provided copies to each of the Plan
Commissioners. We will get you some further details on its location if you’re interested in going.
It looks like it’s a one-day event up in the Milwaukee area, but we will get you some further

details e-mailed to you if you’re interested in participating.

4. CONSIDER THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 13, 2007 PLAN COMMISSION
MEETING.

Judy Juliana:
Move to approve.
Wayne Koessl:
Second.
Thomas Terwall:
IT’S BEEN MOVED BY JUDY JULIANA AND SECONDED BY WAYNE KOESSL TO
APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 13, 2007 MEETING OF THE PLAN

COMMISSION AS PRESENTED IN WRITTEN FORM. ALL IN FAVOR SIGNIFY BY
SAYING AYE.



Voices:
Aye.
Thomas Terwall:
Opposed? So ordered.
5. CITIZEN COMMENTS.
Thomas Terwall:

If you’re here tonight for one of the items on the agenda that appears as a public hearing, we
would ask that you hold your comments until the public hearing is held and your comments can
be incorporated as an official part of the record of that public hearing. However, if you’re here
for an item that appears on the agenda not as a public hearing, which is only the last two items, or
if you’re here to raise an issue that’s not on the agenda at all, now would be your opportunity to
do so. We would ask that you step to the microphone and begin by giving us your name and
address. Is there anybody wishing to speak under citizens’ comments? Anybody wishing to
speak?

6. NEW BUSINESS.

A PUBLIC HEARING AND CONSIDERATION OF A ZONING TEXT
AMENDMENT for the request of Neil Guttormsen, counsel for Dean Trafelet,
owner, to create specific Planned Unit Development (PUD) Ordinance requirements
for the existing Timber Ridge Mobile/Manufactured Home Park, located at 1817
104th Street, pursuant to Chapter 420-137 of the Village Zoning Ordinance and to
insert the new PUD Ordinance into Section 420 Attachment 3, Appendix C, entitled
""Specific Development Plans™.

Jean Werbie:

Mr. Chairman, | would ask that both Items A and B be brought up at this time for public hearing
and we will have one discussion on both items but we will need separate action on both.

Mike Serpe:
So moved.
John Braig:

Second.



Thomas Terwall:

Voices:

MOVED BY MIKE SERPE AND SECONDED BY JOHN BRAIG TO COMBINE ITEMS
A AND B FOR DISCUSSION PURPOSES AND VOTE ON THEM SEPARATELY. ALL
IN FAVOR SIGNIFY BY SAYING AYE.

Aye.

Thomas Terwall:

Opposed? So ordered.

B. PUBLIC HEARING AND CONSIDERATION OF A ZONING MAP
AMENDMENT for the request of Neil Guttormsen, counsel for Dean Trafelet,
owner, to amend the Village Zoning Map by adding a Planned Unit Development
Overlay District (PUD) zoning designation to the existing R-12, Manufactured
Home/Mobile Home Park Subdivision Residential District zoning designation for
the property commonly known as the Timber Ridge Mobile/Manufactured Home
Park located at 1817 104th Street.

Jean Werbie:

Mr. Chairman and members of the Plan Commission and audience, the first item is a public
hearing and consideration of a zoning text amendment at the request of Neil Guttormsen, counsel
for Dean Trafelet, owner, to create specific Planned Unit Development Ordinance requirements
for the existing Timber Ridge Mobile/Manufactured Home Park, located at 1817 104th Street,
pursuant to Chapter 420-137 of the Village Zoning Ordinance and to insert the new PUD
Ordinance into Section 420 Attachment 3, Appendix C, entitled Specific Development Plans.

The second item is also a public hearing and it’s a consideration of the zoning map amendment
and is for the same request to modify the zoning map to reflect the R-12 PUD. Again, that’s the
Planned Unit Development Overlay District. Since these items are related, we will be discussing
them at the same time but separate action will be required.

The property owner, Dean Trafelet, is seeking approval of a Planned Unit Development zoning
designation for the Timber Ridge Mobile Home Park. The primary goal and intent of the PUD is
to create uniformity within the MHP for accessory structures such as sheds, porches and decks.

I will provide a brief overview for the Timber Ridge Mobile Home Park. The Timber Ridge
Manufactured Home/Mobile Home Park, hereinafter referred to as the Timber Ridge Mobile
Home Park, is located at 1817 104th Street. It’s identified as Tax Parcel Number 93-4-123-302-
0400. It consists of approximately 18 acres with approximately 452 feet of frontage on 104th
Street. The Mobile Home Park accommodates 143 manufactured housing units, both single and
double-wide. Sole access to the Mobile Home Park is from a driveway entrance to 104th Street
which is also State Trunk Highway 165. The Timber Ridge Mobile Home Park is serviced by a
system of interior, private roadways, and they’re named North Street, Middle Street, South Street,
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East Street, West Street and Main Street. These streets form Blocks A, B, C, D, E, Fand G. The
Mobile Home Park units are serviced by a system of private water and sewer mains which are
extended from the public utilities in 104th Street.

Now again this evening we’re going to be talking about a PUD, zoning text amendment. Overall,
the purpose and intent of the proposed Timber Ridge Mobile Home Park PUD is to continue to
provide for structures, improvements and uses on the property that are in conformity with the
Village’s Comprehensive Plan and in compliance with the basic R-12 underlying zoning. In
addition, our intent is to make sure that it also complies with the recently adopted Chapter 221 of
the Municipal Code as it relates to mobile home parks and their communities. Furthermore, the
purpose and intent of the PUD is to facilitate development in a fashion that will not be contrary to
the general health, safety, economic prosperity, and welfare of the Village, with the additional
goal of encouraging proper maintenance, setbacks and separation of all structures and to
encourage sound development of the site so as to promote an attractive and harmonious
residential development, and seek to achieve a residential environment of sustained desirability
and economic stability which will operate as a uniform residential development with the
surrounding residentially zoned properties, and will seek to avoid unreasonable adverse effects to
the property values of the surrounding properties and surrounding neighborhood.

The primary goal then is for this PUD is to create uniformity for accessory structures such as
sheds, porches and decks. As you know, this is an older mobile home park, and a number of
these mobile home units as well as their accessory structures went in without specific
requirements as it related to setbacks for these types of units as it related to one unit or one shed
or deck in relation to another one, or in relation to the street setback areas or the rear setback
areas. And so as we move forward, we would like to create a more uniform system of review as
units are replaced and newer models come in and as these accessory structures are replaced that
there is some uniformity with respect to the zoning ordinance but also with respect to taking
safety into consideration, for example having fire wall separations and such between the
accessory structures and the mobile home park units.

The PUD ordinance allows for flexibility of some of the zoning ordinance requirements. The
Village staff understands that some Mobile Home Park development sites, like Timber Ridge, are
somewhat unique, again, because the zoning ordinance didn’t contemplate all the different
arrangements of the units and the typical configurations of these units on the site.

Community Benefits Associated with the PUD, in order for the Village to justify the proposed
PUD zoning and PUD ordinance, some of the following are considerations for the Plan
Commission.

The PUD will limit the location, designates setbacks and construction standards for
detached accessory structures, therefore creating safety and uniformity within the Mobile
Home Park.

Sets forth exterior building materials, roof pitches and limits exterior colors for accessory
structures, thus achieving more aesthetically pleasing, visually appealing structures and
creating a more unified appearing residential development area.



Allows for the eventual elimination of nonconforming beyond repair accessory structures
within the Mobile Home Park.

The PUD ordinance allows for some flexibility with respect to the following sections of the
ordinance.

1. Section 420-86 B. (1) (a) [1] where it talks about the side street yard with respect to these
accessory structures and reduces the minimum setback to five feet from the nearest paved
edge of the private roadway. One of the things to note is that because of the proximity of
these units to one another in the road some of these setbacks will seem rather small, but
again what we’re trying to do is create some uniformity with respect to the units out there
when replacement units go in.

2. Section 420-86 B. (1) (a) [2] related to the separation spacing between detached
accessory structures and principal structures. There’s a table that is attached to the staff
comments with respect to the ordinance that outlines some of the setbacks that we needed
to look at when coming up with our detailed setbacks and standards. So you can see what
we’ve done is gone through the entire Mobile Home Park and identified all of the
locations of the sheds and the mobile home units, where they’re set back and what we
could reasonably expect to have as a reasonable setback for each of these, and there’s a
modification that’s being provided as such.

3. Section 420-86 B. (1) (a) [4] related to the setbacks of detached accessory structures from
any side or rear lot line down to three feet.

4. Section 420-120 G. (4) and this relates to nonconforming structures. What we’re looking
at here is that if the nonconforming structure is damaged or destroyed beyond repair that
the new structure needs to be replaced and replaced in accordance with the PUD
regulations and restrictions.

Then in the next chapter of the discussion is Chapter 221 of the Municipal Code. And as the staff
started to sit down and take a look at the new code that was adopted and District R-12 of the
Mobile Home Park sections of the zoning ordinance, we noticed that there are some other
conflicts that do need to be addressed with respect to setbacks and sides of units and lots. So
while this PUD took great steps to take a look at all the accessory structures on the property, we
needed to take a further look at some of the principal structures and the units themselves and
address is so that we weren’t going to have conflicts within our own Municipal Code.

So for that reason | would like to hear from everyone as part of this public hearing this evening,
but I don’t know that the Plan Commission could actually take any final action because we do
need to incorporate some additional changes so that we don’t have any conflicts. So what I’d like
to say is we’re not looking for consideration this evening but we will want to continue the public
hearing so we can get some of these issues resolved between now and October 8"

The one other thing | would like to mention is that one of the first things that we uncovered with
the property owner and his attorney when they completed this survey for Timber Ridge is that
many of the units were constructed over the lot line to the south and to the east over the years.
One of the first steps that they took was to acquire 25 additional feet to the south and | believe it
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was 20 or 25 additional feet from the landowner to the east in order to at least create a situation
where all of the units were located entirely within this property. It was the first step before we
could create any type of PUD for this particular property.

So with that I’d like to continue the public hearing and hear from anyone who is here this
evening, but the staff is prepared to recommend that we continue the hearing until October 8" so
we can write some additional provisions as it relates to setbacks pertaining to the mobile home
park units so that this PUD will address both the accessory structures and the units themselves.

Thomas Terwall:
This is a matter for public hearing. Is anybody wishing to speak on this matter?
Neil Guttormsen:

My name is Neil Guttormsen. | am legal counsel for the owner of this property, Judge Dean
Trafelet. I can’t compare my statement tonight to the articulate way that Jean Werbie expressed
herself on all these details, but probably Thursday or Wednesday of last week we discovered this
conflict with the Number 07-22 Ordinance of the Village. Of course, we needed to address the
conflicts and articulate which ordinance would take precedence. | believe conceptually we have
pretty much an understanding as to how to integrate the two ordinances. However, the language
that needs to be placed in the PUD to reflect that isn’t ready yet through no fault of anybody. It’s
just that it’s not fair tonight to try to put that kind of responsibility on the Village’s Attorney or
for that matter for me to try to put that together since today we just had the discussions.

But I’'m comfortable that we can work this out. I hope the Village feels the same way, and I hope
this Plan Commission will recognize that this is the appropriate way to deal with this particular
Mobile Home Park. This is an antiquated park in comparison to more modern parks that have
come into fruition recently. | guess it does take a little bit more time and energy as she alluded to.
We discovered that we had encroached on our neighbor’s property. Rather than ignore it we
thought the best thing to do was to acquire it so that we didn’t have this potential problem of
encroachment.

It’s been 18 months. I don’t think we’ve sat around and did nothing. It took our surveyor quite a
bit to actually locate all of those structures on the exhibit. As you can tell, when you’re dealing
with sheds, decks, roads, mobile home units themselves, it took time to do that. So I would hope
that on October 8" this particular Commission would see that this PUD is appropriate under the
circumstances and would hopefully seek your approval at that time. Thank you for your time.

Thomas Terwall:
Thank you. Is there anybody else wishing to speak? Anybody wishing to speak? Anybody

wishing to speak? If not, I'm going to open it up to comments and questions from
Commissioners and staff.



John Braig:

Not so much a question as a comment. | note with particular interest Section 420-140 G. (4)
refer or deals with the condition of a nonconforming structure. | very much note that if
replacement is not practical as determined by the Village Zoning Administrator. I think that’s
very appropriate and is worthy of particular attention.

Thomas Terwall:

Anybody else? | have a question. Has Chief Guilbert had an opportunity to comment on this
because | would like to have his comments.

Jean Werbie:

I have not received any specific written comments from him on the ordinance, but we had several
meetings prior to drafting the ordinance where he and both the chief building inspector looked at
the concerns and what they would accept with respect to setbacks and the concerns that they had
with respect to the fire separation and what type of material that the walls would need to be made
of in order to allow for structures to be located closer to one another than as originally proscribed
in our ordinance. We will certainly have them both look at the final product before the next
meeting. But, again, it was through their recommendations that we had drafted this.

Thomas Terwall:

Would you ask the Chief then to send us a note that he’s in agreement?
Jean Werbie:

Sure.
Thomas Terwall:

We’ve had fires in not just this mobile home park but in others, and their first goal is to keep the
fire just in the trailer or just in the mobile home that’s burning. And sometimes we’ve been
successful and sometimes we haven’t. I’ve seen the vinyl siding melted off the trailer next door
on more than one occasion. Mobile home fires are intense heat, there’s no question about it,
especially in some of those older homes where the interior walls are wood and it’s 20 or 30 years
old and dried out. I can recall a mobile home fire in Ernie . . . park where we kept the fire in a
bedroom on one end of the trailer, and at the far end of the mobile home on the other end was a
utility room that it melted the dials off the washer and dryer. That’s how intense the heat gets.
So I would definitely like to have the Chief’s input before we vote on that.

Donald Hackbarth:

Just a quick comment or thought. How did this ever get that these trailers were diagonally placed
or don’t we know? That just doesn’t sound like a practical way to do it.



Mike Pollocoff:
That was a long time ago. I don’t know.
Jean Werbie:
I don’t know.
John Braig:
I think at that time some people felt it was aesthetically more pleasing.
Donald Hackbarth:

The other thing is just a though, how do they get rid of the snow in there because it is really
narrow. Does anybody know do they have to truck it out?

Thomas Terwall:
Yes, they truck it out. If it’s not real deep they’ll just plow it to the side. I will give the Judge
credit for his maintenance of that park. It’s really well maintained. But when the snow gets deep
enough they truck it out, and not just that one but the other ones as well.

Donald Hackbarth:

I think the new manager, too, or the new person that’s in charge is doing a good job, too. They’re
overseeing it very appropriately than what they were in the past.

Thomas Terwall:
We need a motion then to table Item A until the October 8" meeting.
Wayne Koessl:
So moved, Mr. Chairman.
John Braig:
Second.
Thomas Terwall:

MOVED BY WAYNE KOESSL AND SECONDED BY JOHN BRAIG TO TABLE ITEM
AUNTIL OCTOBER 8™. ALL IN FAVOR SIGNIFY BY SAYING AYE.

Voices:

Aye.



Thomas Terwall:
Opposed? So ordered. Then a similar motion for Item B.
Mike Serpe:
So moved.
John Braig:
Second.
Thomas Terwall:

MOVED BY MIKE SERPE AND SECONDED BY JOHN BRAIG TO TABLE ITEM B
UNTIL OCTOBER 8™. ALL IN FAVOR SIGNIFY BY SAYING AYE.

Voices:
Aye.
Thomas Terwall:
Opposed? So ordered. Jean, at that point the public hearing will be continued, is that correct?
Jean Werbie:
Correct.
Wayne Koessl:
Through the Chair to Jean, do you want us to keep these packets for the next meeting?
Jean Werbie:
Yes, please unless you prefer to give them back to us and then we’ll give them back to you.
Wayne Koessl:
Whatever works.
John Braig:

I’'m giving them back.



Jean Werbie:

Alright, we’ll take them back from everyone.

C. PUBLIC HEARING AND CONSIDERATION OF A PRELIMINARY PLAT for
the request of Mark Bourque, agent for Country Corner, LLC owner of the
property generally located at on the east side of 88th Avenue at 72nd Street for the
proposed 8 single-family lot subdivision to be known as Edgewood.

Jean Werbie:

Mr. Chairman, | would ask that Items C and D be taken up for discussion at the same time. They
are both public hearings.

John Braig:
So moved.
Mike Serpe:
Second.
Thomas Terwall:

IT°S BEEN MOVED BY JOHN BRAIG AND SECONDED BY MIKE SERPE TO

COMBINE ITEMS C AND D FOR THE PUBLIC HEARING PORTION WITH

SEPARATE VOTES ON THE TWO ISSUES. ALL IN FAVOR SIGNIFY BY SAYING

AYE.

Voices:
Aye.
Thomas Terwall:

Opposed? So ordered.

D. PUBLIC HEARING AND CONSIDERATION OF A ZONING MAP
AMENDMENT for the request of Mark Bourque, agent for Country Corner, LLC
owner of the property generally located at on the east side of 88th Avenue at 72nd
Street to rezone the field delineated wetlands into the C-1, Lowland Resource
Conservancy District; to rezone the non-wetland areas of Outlot 1 into the PR-1,

Park and Recreational District and to rezone the remainder of the property into the
R-4, Urban Single Family Residential District.
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Jean Werbie:

Mr. Chairman, Item C is consideration of a preliminary plat for the request of Mark Bourque,
agent for Country Corner, LLC owner of the property generally located at on the east side of 88th
Avenue at 72nd Street for the proposed 8 single-family lot subdivision to be known as Edgewood.

The next item, Item D, is consideration of a zoning map amendment for the request of Mark
Bourque, agent for Country Corner, LLC owner of the property for the property at the same
location. This is to rezone the field delineated wetlands into the C-1, Lowland Resource
Conservancy District; to rezone the non-wetland areas of Outlot 1 into the PR-1, Park and
Recreational District, and to rezone the remainder of the property into the R-4, Urban Single
Family Residential District. Again separate items on these two matters will be required.

On November 14, 2005, the Plan Commission held a public hearing and on November 21, 2005
the Village Board conditionally approved a Conceptual Plan for this project. Conceptual Plans
are only valid for a period of one year. On November 6, 2006, the Village of Pleasant Prairie
Board of Trustees approved a request for a one year extension of the Conceptual Plan subject to
the comments and conditions of November 21, 2005 approval.

The petitioner is requesting approval of a Zoning Map Amendment and a Preliminary Plat for the
proposed eight single-family lot subdivision generally located on the east of 88th Avenue at 72nd
Street to be known as the Edgewood Subdivision.

The development is located within the Prairie Lake Neighborhood. Pursuant to the Village
Comprehensive Plan as shown on the slide this neighborhood shall develop with densities not to
exceed an Upper-Medium Residential Classification. That means the lots within this
neighborhood should develop between 6,200 square foot to 11,999 square feet per unit or lot.
The Village has evaluated the area and has determined that a Neighborhood Plan will not need to
be completed for this development because it’s somewhat of an isolated area surrounded by lands
within the City of Kenosha, and the balance of the area is already developed within the Village of
Pleasant Prairie. So the Comprehensive Plan does show as shown on the slide where this
neighborhood would be located.

Under residential development, the developer proposes to develop 4.62 acres with eight single-
family lots, 0.88 acres of land will be used for public right-of-ways, 0.79 acres will be designated
as open space, and a 15 foot strip north of the proposed right-of-way or 0.05 acres is proposed to
be added to the adjacent property. The lots range in size from just over 15,000 square feet to just
over 18,000 square feet with an average single family lot size of 15,778 square feet which is just
over a third of an acre. The net density for the development would be 2.43 units per net acre.

At full build out we will have eight single family dwelling units or approximately 22 persons, and
this is based on the 2.73 persons per household in Pleasant Prairie. This could generate up to five
school age children or three public age school age children.

Under open space, approximately .79 acres or 17 percent of the development is proposed to

remain in open space. This includes .39 acre of wetlands on Outlot 1 and a proposed retention
facility also located on Outlot 1. The wetlands on Outlot 1 were identified in the field on
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December 23, 2003 by Dave Meyer with Wetland & Waterway Consulting LLC and approved by
Mike Luba, with Wisconsin DNR on February 14, 2004.

Under tree preservation, along the perimeter of the property are a large number of large
evergreens and other trees that will remain. Specifically, the rear 25 feet of lots 1, 2 and 3; the
rear 40 feet of Lot 4 and the rear 50 feet of lots 5 through 8 are located within a Woodland
Preservation, Access and Maintenance Easement. Approximately seven to eight trees may need
to be removed at the entrance to get the public road into the development site and adjacent to the
retention basin in Outlot 1.

Under municipal sewer and water, the municipal sanitary sewer main is located in 88th Avenue
and will be extended into the development into the proposed 72nd Street. Municipal water is
proposed to be extended by the Developer in 88th Avenue from 74th Street northward to service
the subdivision. Municipal water is required to extend the length of the development that abuts
88th Avenue. A 10-year right-of-recovery could be afforded to the Developer for municipal
water installed in 88th Avenue if approved by the Village Board. This, again, is because the
Developer would be extending municipal water in 88" Avenue that would benefit offsite adjacent
residents in Pleasant Prairie. The actual costs for the municipal water improvements will be
provided at the time the final engineering is completed. The parcels as listed in the staff
comments below would only need to pay the costs if they choose to connect to municipal water
services, as a condition precedent to a land division, or apply for a permit for a new principal
structure on any of the lots. As you can see, there are six referenced property owners that would
be affected by that municipal water extension.

A Special Assessment public hearing for these off-site water main improvements will need to be
scheduled by the Board related to these pending costs, and again we timed this with the final plat
approval before the Village Board.

Under retention or storm water management, the Developer's engineer has evaluated the
development site, based on actual field conditions and has provided a storm water management
facility plan to handle the storm water management requirements within Outlot 1 of the
development. Outlot 1 shall be dedicated to and maintained by the Edgewood Homeowners
Association not by the Village of Pleasant Prairie.

Under Zoning Map Amendment, the property is currently zoned R-4, (UHO), Urban Single
Family Residential District with an Urban Landholding Overly District. The petitioner is
requesting a Zoning Map Amendment to rezone the field delineated wetlands into the C-1
classification; the nonwetland areas in Outlot 1 would go into the PR-1, Park and Recreational
District; and then the remainder of the lots would be put into the R-4 District. The R-4 District
would require that all lots be a minimum of 90 feet in road width and 15,000 square feet in area.

Under fiscal review, a fiscal impact analysis will need to be completed by the Village staff for the
proposed development as it relates to the amount of Village tax dollars collected from the
development and the level of Village services related to serve the development. The staff is
working to complete this analysis. The developer has agreed to enter into a cost sharing
agreement and a donation of $891 per lot to address the immediate shortfalls in funding and fees
collected for police, fire, EMS, public works and transportation. These donations and fees shall
be paid to the Village prior to or at closing or as agreed to in the development agreement which is
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what we’ll need to work through with the developer. With that, this is a matter for public
hearing. Again, we have both Items C and D for public hearing this evening.

Thomas Terwall:
Is there anybody wishing to speak on either of these issues? Anybody wishing to speak?
Anybody wishing to speak? Mark you’re here to answer questions? Thank you. If not, I'm
going to open it up to comments and questions from Commissioners and staff.

Mike Serpe:

Just one for Mark. The surrounding development by the City, the approximate size of those lots,
do you know?

Mark Bourque:

Mark Bourgue, Prudential Premier Properties, 6040 39" Avenue. No, I don’t. I don’t know what
the size of those lots are. Does the staff know?

Mike Pollocoff:
I think it’s 7,500.

Jean Werbie:
There’s a significant amount of floodplain I think and wetland to the east of this as well.

Mark Bourque:
The majority of the surrounding land of the actual development is probably some IPU’s and a lot
of floodplain. There’s a lake of some sorts to the east of us. All of our property is going to—the
topo is from the high point on the west end, low point on the east end where the outlot is, then it
continues to drain overland into some type of a basin or lake perhaps.

Mike Serpe:
I was under the impression there was City development to the east of you. There’s not?

Mark Bourque:
Not immediately. Not adjoining us, no. There are some developments, some newer ones in the
City of Kenosha that | believe would be to the east and to the north, something to do with Golden
Meadows, Peterson, something to that effect. Those are likely going to be 8,000 foot lots.

Mike Serpe:

That’s what I was looking for. I was looking for a comparison on what you’re bringing in as to
what is in the surrounding area which is almost twice and in some cases three times.
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Thomas Terwall:

Mark, the 15 feet to the north that’s being attached to a different parcel what’s the purpose of
that?

Mark Bourque:

As a result of how the property laid out, and I don’t know if you can put up a copy of the plat, but
as a result of the road right of way ingress, it left this remnant strip that’s referred to there on the
west end of the property. The only other thing would have been to curve the road in which
wasn’t really practical. So as a result we have spoke with the adjoining landowner about
dedicating that strip to them basically giving them at that property.

Thomas Terwall:

One other question. The fact that the homeowners are going to be responsible for maintaining the
retention basin is that stated in the deeds?

Mark Bourque:

Yes, that is actually stated within the covenants and restrictions that are deeded.
Thomas Terwall:

So the property owner will know that it’s his responsibility, correct?
Mark Bourque:

Yes. We make some further efforts along with the offers to purchase that the buyers are clearly
aware of the deed restrictions and the declarations of conditions, covenants, restrictions and
easements. Then we also have some language in there that in the event they were to sell their lot
or perhaps with a home to another party that it’s their responsibility to make that new buyer
aware of those dedications, restrictions, easements, etc., along with any homeowner association
fees. What we’ve seen in the past not necessarily in our developments but in some others where
builders have bought lots for the purposes of speculation, then sold the finished home, the buyer
walks in and even though there are legal remedies that put that buyer on notice that there are
perhaps homeowner associations, deed restrictions, covenants, etc., the builder doesn’t always
make them aware. So then they have some heartburn after they bough the lot and find out that
they have to either shell out some money or participate in some fashion. So we try to mitigate
that through another measurement in the offer.

Thomas Terwall:

I’m just trying to prevent the Village Board from getting another dart from the Kenosha News.
Any help you could give us would be appreciated in that regard.
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Mark Bourque:
Wwe’ll try.
John Braig:
Is it signed acknowledgment that the buyer is aware?
Mark Bourque:
It’s actually an addendum to the contract that they sign. So the buyer is signing that not only are
they aware of this and not only is there a title commitment that makes them aware of this through
the third party, but then also they’re assuring us that they will then make the next buyer aware.
Wayne Koessl:
Mr. Chairman, that was going to be my comment. In view of what just happened recently, |
wanted to make sure that the property owners were going to be aware of that. They were going to
be maintaining that outlot so there isn’t any articles about the Village and how we handle things.
You are going to make them initial it or no?
Mark Bourque:
We actually make them sign it. It’s a fully executed addendum to the contract.

Wayne Koessl:

That is what Mr. Pollocoff said the other day is that they have a tendency not to read the fine
print and that’s how we get into these problems.

Mark Bourque:

We go to further lengths, Commissioner Koessl, in posting these on our website. We try to make
these as possibly aware to the public as we humanly can.

Wayne Koessl:
My concern is when you have that small number of lots it could be a burden on some of them.
Jean Werbie:
Just for the Plan Commissioners’ reference, just immediately to the east of this property is a large
wetland so there’s a large amount of open space immediately to the east. And just to the east end

of that is the back end of Total Furniture and the Prairie Lake Estates Mobile Home Park. To the
northeast is I believe it’s Peterman Rolling Meadows or Golden Meadow.
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Mark Bourque:
Petersons in both Golden Meadows, Rolling Meadows.
Jean Werbie:

In the City of Kenosha where the lot sizes are a little bit smaller. So that’s what’s happening in
the immediate area.

John Braig:

I think it should be noted that the Village appreciates Mr. Bourque’s efforts to make sure that
buyers are aware of what restrictions are on the property.

Thomas Terwall:

I just want to say in defense of the Village that we also did the same thing of the one in question,
did we not?

Mike Pollocoff:

Yes. What Mr. Bourque describes is a process that’s been used for a number of years in a
number of subdivisions. It seems to be understandable and it’s conveyed and it’s on everybody’s
deed, but a lot of times people go to a closing and they succumb to the sign here, sign here, sign
here and they don’t look at what they’re signing. Nonetheless, this is a smaller subdivision as the
other one that was brought up and it is what it is. | mean the storm water flow is not dictated by
somebody’s ability to pay. It happens. It’s there and everybody goes into it with their eyes open.
But we can’t make people open their eyes. All we can do is show them the writing and assume
when they’re signing they know what they’re signing or they agree to what they’re signing.

Mark Bourque:
If | may add, Mr. Chairman, fortunately enough based on the particular character of this small
subdivision they don’t have any other common elements to maintain. So consequently there’s
going to be | would expect a street light, a little cul-de-sac landscaping and this pond. So as a
result their homeowners association dues should not be extraordinary compared to what we’re
seeing the norm in larger or mid sized subdivisions.

Thomas Terwall:
My only other caution is make sure you dig it deep enough or you’ll be getting the next dart.

Mike Serpe:

What’s the design of that basin? Is that similar to—
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John Braig:
Is it wet or dry?
Mike Pollocoff:

That would be a basin similar to what the Village did which is the DNR standard 151 NR 216
which requires that the Village account for the water quality that we maintain 40 percent of total
suspended solids. So to accomplish that the engineer is going to design that basin so there’s at
least a five foot deep basin with a safety shelf which we’ve all talked about and it a Village
standard. We’re one of the few communities that—in Kenosha there is no safety shelf. In a
Kenosha basin you go right to the bottom. So we have a safety shelf and from there that’s 2 feet,
18 inches to 2 feet, then it goes to 5 feet, and then what happens is that sediment that’s going to
come in the water that’s planned, it’s supposed to go to that water, it settles out at the bottom and
the basins that are being designed and that we review need to have at least a 20 year storage for
sedimentation in that five foot deep well. It’s aerated, and the reason you want five feet is you
need three feet of excess water so you don’t stir up the sediment in the bottom.

As a reference point, in the Bentz Estates pond there was some concern by the residents and the
DNR that the basin had too much sediment in it. We had performed soundings after that claim
was made and as a reference point for the people that are going to buy in Mr. Bourque’s
subdivision or any other one, we came up with two tenths of an inch over four years so we
probably have another, if we continue to accumulate sedimentation at the same rate, that’s about a
25 year storage rate for sedimentation.

When I looked at Mr. Bourque’s basin, dredging out that basin is basically going to involve a
grade all which is a rubber tired excavator going in and scooping out the sedimentation, putting it
in a truck and hauling it off. It won’t be a drag bucket or anything like that. It’s a pretty easy an
inexpensive process. We took a look again at a subdivision that’s a little bit bigger but not too
dissimilar, that amounted to $1.28 a month per household that was set aside. At the end of 20
years you’d have enough to have a fairly exotic cleaning of the basin, not just what you could do
with a small basin. So it’s manageable. I know the Kenosha News was concerned that the pond
was in total failure and inadequately designed, but really its performance, and these ponds aren’t
new, their performance is really exceeding the standards that were placed on them and they’re
doing actually pretty well. Given the soils in this area which is another criteria in evaluating how
these ponds are designed they’re performing pretty well because it’s tight, clay soil
predominantly in this area.

Thomas Terwall:
Is the Kenosha News aware of the fact that the sediment has now reached two tenths of an inch.
Mike Pollocoff:

We can only put it out there.
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John Braig:
What, you think they’d print it?

Thomas Terwall:
No, I’m sure they won’t.

Mike Serpe:
One other thing to avoid any surprises by some future property owner, do you think it would be
advisable to estimate the monthly cost or the annual cost of the maintenance of that basin
throughout the entire homeowners association? It’s only eight lots, and you’re right, the only
thing they have to maintain is that basin and I think they have to maintain the island.

John Braig:
And the electric energy for the pump.

Mike Serpe:
What we got from the Bentz Homeowners Association is, you’re right, some did not know
anything about the maintenance agreements. They were signed and never read, but the cost. Just
so there’s no surprises. Because running that pump 18 hours a day throughout most of three
quarters of the year or half a year plus the lawn mowing, whatever is involved with the
maintenance of that basin, if there could be an engineer’s estimate on the approximate
homeowners cost annually or monthly, if they don’t read it that’s their fault, but at least it was
there for them to read if they wish to take the time.

Mark Bourque:
How we arrive at the amount that the homeowners association dues are going to be is through the
process of preparing a budget. The budget has individual line items that would include electric
power for the street light, for the aerator pump, for lawn mowing and maintenance, reserves for
replacements, accounting, legal, collections, insurance. All the items that are usual and
customary. That budget is prepared and then each owner receives a copy of that budget no later
than the date that the homeowners association is transferred to the homeowners.

Thomas Terwall:
And at what point is that, Mark, when over half the lots are sold?

Mark Bourque:

This particular subdivision it might be seven eighths. It might be seven of the eight lots. The
developer will maintain control of it until that point.
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John Braig:

Perhaps the staff would be more prepared to answer this. In the design of the aeration of a pond,
in looking at the Bentz Estates one, there is an awful lot of algae that’s formed around the
perimeter of the pond. In looking at it | got the idea that if instead of drawing water from below
the pump and aerating it if a pipe or a duct could be run from the bottom of the pump to the edge
of the pond you’d form a little more of a circulation loop and possibly even overcome the
objection of the DNR that you might be stirring up that sedimentary basin by drawing the water
from the side and recirculating that, you might let the waters be more still right under the pump or
at the deepest part. Is that a possibility?

Then the second quick point is I don’t know the details anymore, but when I was involved with
the electric utility the utility had time of use rates. In fact, my residents is on that. | pay 20 cents
a kilowatt hour during the day and something around 4 cents at night and weekends. If it were
possible to operate the pump only 12 hours a night on the five days of the week and then run it
continuously all weekend | think you might considerably save on the electric utility costs. But |
can’t speak as an authority on it. You’d have to check with the utility and see if this application
would fit the bill. But the question is would it accomplish the aeration that is designed into an 18
hour a day schedule?

Mike Pollocoff:

In answer to the first part of your question there are pumps coming out now that’s called a
horizontal plane pump that does what you’re talking about where it draws water from the sides
rather than from the bottom. TIt’s a more expensive pump because it needs to have a series of
controls that monitors the elevation of the pond. So as the pond goes up you’re going to stop
drawing water. And then as the elevation of the pond stops rising the pump turns on, sucks the
side water and if there is any floating material it aerates that. We looked at it and it’s probably
about another $6,000. Every one is different because every pump is sized basically on the—

John Braig:
Are those pumps stationary or floating?
Mike Pollocoff:

They’re floating. But the bank for the buck I think either way it works. The horizontal plane
takes a little more telemetry or a little more control work to do. If the basin is designed properly
and you have a deep enough well everything will settle out and it will work fine. If you look at
the basin at Bentz Road there’s times of the year where if you get a big flush of water you’re
going to have all the phosphorous that’s come off every single lawn that’s come into that basin
and that’s what’s going to create the algae bloom, or the beginning of the season when everything
is starting to bud and plant and everything is growing that’s another time to get algae. So it’s
somewhat seasonal. But it’s also related to temperature. The warmer it gets the more that water
is turning over so when you want the pump to run is during the daytime.

Right now to get the performance of keeping the pond clear 18 hours is the minimum. The
manufacturer recommends 24 hours. We’ve said we can play it down to 18 premised on the fact
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that we can get by with shutting it off at night when there’s less temperature and the electricity is
cheapest but that’s when there’s less influence by the temperature of the water. So 18 hours is
really the minimum. The one at Bentz Estates where people have been experimenting and been
running it for five or six hours it just doesn’t work. You’re going to get algae like they have at
that one. Really the best way is to stay on top of it and get ahead of it.

I think of a few ponds, Meadowdale has had a fountain in there from the beginning and they’ve
stayed on top of it. It minimizes the amount of chemicals that need to go in the water if you just
keep it aerated and fresh. If this pond was not near homes, it’s an urban pond and people live
there. People don’t want to live next to stagnant body of water that isn’t running because it
stinks. You’re going to have mosquitos. Then we’ll be putting in West Nile tablets to keep track
of that. It just ends up being a constant problem. But the kind of ponds where you don’t need the
fountains are either really big and deep like the WisPark ponds, Prairie Trails East has a really
deep pond. 1 think they choose to aerate it on their own. That body of water will turn on its own
and it will take care of itself. But these smaller ponds unless the developers really want to dig a
big deep basin and create a baffle system there where you move water from one bank to the next
it just doesn’t work.

So given the current design standards that the Village has to design to which has been adopted by
the State and what we have to build to this is the best alternative to keep the pond so it’s usable
by people who live next to it and meet those standards of removing 40 percent of the suspended
solids that come into the pond as part of the wash when you get a big rainstorm. It will work but
you’ve got to keep it running at least 18 hours a day during that April to November. Again, it
depends on the weather. It’s push and pull to make it work.

Thomas Terwall:

Thanks. If there’s no further comments we need a motion for Item C, consideration for
preliminary plat.

Mike Serpe:

Move approval of the preliminary plat.

Judy Juliana:

Second.

Thomas Terwall:

Voices:

MOVED BY MIKE SERPE 